
“You are Full of Hatred and
Bigotry”
I just read your article Contact: A Eulogy for Carl Sagan. I
hope you live to understand the hatred and bigotry you people
spread and the millions of deaths that your kind of blind
stupidity has caused. You live based on a political system
used to control gullible people; that in itself is not wrong
but please try to use the brain you have and think, just once
in your life think.

Don’t waste your life with a lie. The universe is a wonderful
place, whatever you believe, being so large and wonderful,
let’s all think big and not insular and earth bound.

Good  luck  with  seeing  the  truth  and  being  honest  with
yourselves.

Sorry  you  had  such  a  negative  reaction  to  my  article
concerning Sagan and “Contact.” You’re certainly not the first
to respond to me that way.

I certainly do think that the universe is a wonderful place. I
simply believe I have a much better reason for thinking that
way. The universe is wonderful because God created it that way
and I can appreciate the beauty, wonder, and awe of what I see
as a reflection of the Creator. Sagan, and I presume you, have
no reason for awe and wonder. We’re just cogs in a mechanistic
universe that did not have us or anything else in mind. We
just happened. When we die, we’re dirt and our lives have had
no real significance.

Sagan in his opening monologue to the Cosmos series claims
“There is a catch in the voice and a tingle in the spine as we
approach the grandest of mysteries.” He is referring to the
origin  and  nature  of  the  universe.  However,  if  it’s  just
molecules colliding over time, what’s to get excited about? I
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maintain  Sagan  is  borrowing  his  awe  and  wonder  from  a
Christian perspective. When I approach the origin and nature
of the universe, I too get a catch in the voice and a tingle
in the spine because I am approaching the Creator in all His
majesty, wonder, complexity, and mystery. Now that is truly
awesome.

Every worldview has had its moments of terror attributed to
it. Materialists such as Lenin, Stalin, Hitler, Mao, and Pol
Pot have put a dark stain on that worldview. On the other
hand,  the  Christian  West  literally  invented  hospitals,
orphanages, shelters for the poor and homeless, and relief aid
around the world for centuries. Certainly Christianity has had
its dark moments such as the Crusades and the Inquisition, to
name just a few. However, I would argue that the perpetrators
of those events were not consistent in their application of
the Bible to their world, where the materialists listed above
lived  far  more  consistently  within  theirs  in  perpetrating
their horrors.

So  I  agree  that  we  all  need  to  think  more  clearly  and
consistently.

Respectfully,

Ray Bohlin
Probe Ministries
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“I Have Questions about the
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Marriage Test”
I  took  the  Marriage  Test  by  Kerby  Anderson.  A  couple
questions….

1) On the age question (#7), how do you score if you are
between 30 and 40 years of age?

2) If this is my 2nd marriage to the SAME PERSON, how do I
score question #3?

3) Again, considering this is my second marriage to the same
person, how do I add up years married (#8)? We made it 7 years
the first time, 5 years this time, but were pretty involved in
each other’s life during the 5 years we were divorced.

4)  Question  #  11  asks  about  agreeing  with  each  other’s
attitudes. I think we do mostly agree, it is just usually a
long, verbal battle to figure that out.

This was a very interesting test. I am anxious to see how to
score those questions listed above.

Thank you for your e-mail. The marriage test we aired is based
on the work of Howard Markman at the University of Denver. I
assume that it will eventually be put in a book and will then
answer some of the questions you are asking.

In the mean time, let me do my best to guess what the answers
to your questions might be to the marriage test.

1. On the age question (#7), I assume you would receive 0
points if you are between 30 and 40 years of age. You receive
a -1 if you are under 30. You receive +1 if you are over 40,
and you receive +2 if you are over 60.

2. On the previous marriage question (#3), I assume you would
still give yourself a -1 because you had a previous marriage
even though it was to the same person.
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3. On the years of marriage question (#8), I assume you would
add up the total years married to the same person. In your
case, that would be 12 years. Of course, if you want to add
the 5 years you were divorced then the number would be 17
years. It wouldn’t make any difference in the score you would
give your marriage.

4. On the conflicting attitudes question (#11), you would
probably assume that you mostly agree with each other (+2
points) even if it takes awhile to reach agreement. If the
conflict is too strong, then perhaps you should give your
marriage 0 points.

Thank you for writing. I hope this helps.

Kerby Anderson
Probe Ministries

“How Do We Know God’s Will
About Infertility?”
I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen? I know
that He can make good results out of things that seem bad to
us, but did He make the thing happen because it was what was
best for us, or did it just happen as a result of free/human
will? I know that God certainly CAN make things happen, but I
just wonder how often He does. It seems that we thank God for
the good things that happen in our life. And we should! But is
it then right to “blame” Him for the bad in our life? Or maybe
not so much blame, but just thank Him for the bad too because
we know it’s ultimately for the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t
thank Him or blame Him for every little thing, because maybe
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some things just happen. But typing that out – it just doesn’t
sound right.

Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level, it’s
in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God cause
this to happen because we must learn something from it, or did
it just happen because we live in a fallen world where things
like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result of sin
and our free will are just going to happen?

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But what
do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments and just
let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical diagnosis
that need treating… one would do the same for a cold, or flu,
or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel the same way
about infertility. Do you have an opinion on that? Now, maybe
by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to worry so much.
And that I can understand. I know that God has a plan and that
it will be perfect for us. So I do need to not worry so much.
It’s just a very emotional issue!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or to
keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance, but
it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing what we
want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He always? How
will I know it is God rather than just myself telling myself,
“it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as many
as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you don’t



automatically say that we should stop fertility treatments
because  they  are  immoral…  unless  you  think  they  are  for
another reason that I have not mentioned and that you might
enlighten me with.

Thanks for your trust in us to help you think through these
important issues.

I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen?

Ultimately, I think it’s really a matter of semantics because
of the biblical teaching that God is sovereign. Bottom line
is, nothing happens to us without His permission, so whether
He proactively caused it to happen or He allowed it to happen,
it still has His fingerprints all over it and He has a purpose
in it before it ever reaches us to begin with.

I know that He can make good results out of things that seem
bad to us, but did He make the thing happen because it was
what was best for us, or did it just happen as a result of
free/human will? I know that God certainly CAN make things
happen, but I just wonder how often He does.

“Just  happening”  sounds  a  lot  like  “accident”  or
“coincidence.” And in a universe where God is sovereign, there
are  no  accidents.  Nothing  “just  happens”  apart  from  His
permission. God is big enough to use both things He directly
sends to us, as well as indirectly such as through people’s
choices, to accomplish His purposes. The “how often” part is a
shrouded mystery that He doesn’t let us in on. There’s no way
to know that, only to speculate.

It seems that we thank God for the good things that happen in
our life. And we should! But is it then right to “blame” Him
for the bad in our life? Or maybe not so much blame, but just
thank Him for the bad too because we know it’s ultimately for



the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t thank Him or blame Him for
every little thing, because maybe some things just happen.
But typing that out – it just doesn’t sound right.

Absolutely! And that’s why God calls us to always give thanks
for everything (Eph. 3:20). From our very limited perspective,
we don’t always know the difference between the good things
that happen in our lives, and the bad things. The biggest
example  of  that  is  the  horror  and  pain  the  disciples
experienced when Jesus died, which devastated them because
they thought it was a bad thing, but it was the very best
thing that ever happened-until right around the corner, an
even better “best thing” happened, when Jesus was raised from
the dead. When we give thanks for what feels like a bad thing,
we are relinquishing it into God’s hand and affirming our
trust in His goodness and His sovereignty. (By the way, this
is one of the major lessons God has taught in my Christian
walk. I invite you to read my story, which I call “How to
Handle  the  Things  You  Hate  But  Can’t  Change”  here:
www.probe.org/how-to-handle-the-things-you-hate-but-cant-chang
e/)

Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level,
it’s in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God
cause this to happen because we must learn something from it,
or did it just happen because we live in a fallen world where
things like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result
of sin and our free will are just going to happen?

Unfortunately, God often doesn’t let us know the “why” of our
trials. But when you consider that He calls us to honor him in
the midst of our suffering (1 Peter 2), then the reason behind
them doesn’t matter as much as our response to them.

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
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failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But
what do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments
and just let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical
diagnosis that need treating… one would do the same for a
cold, or flu, or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel
the same way about infertility. Do you have an opinion on
that? Now, maybe by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to
worry so much. And that I can understand. I know that God has
a plan and that it will be perfect for us. So I do need to
not worry so much. It’s just a very emotional issue!

Yes, I think that God’s command to Adam and Eve to exercise
dominion over the earth was the overarching principle that
resulted in modern science. So, if there’s something that can
correct infertility, it makes sense to do what we can (and
what we can afford, while still remaining good stewards of the
money  God  has  put  in  our  hands).  Of  course  this  is  an
emotional issue for you. . . it’s much more than just a
command to “be fruitful and multiply,” it’s also the desire of
your  heart  which  God  put  there  as  an  element  of  your
femininity  and  your  husband’s  masculinity!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or
to keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance,
but it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing
what we want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He
always? How will I know it is God rather than just myself
telling myself, “it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Boy, it’s hard when we’re trying to discern God’s leading,
isn’t it?

Here’s one way to look at it: God will not open a door that
violates His will for you. Which is how fertility clinics can
put all the right chemicals in a Petri dish, add eggs and
sperm. . . . and the stuff just sits there and no baby is



made. Only God can create life. (And yes, we can theoretically
force a clone, but we can’t control whether or not a healthy
baby makes it to full-term delivery.) Which is why you have to
go with the biblical principles, which are to be fruitful and
multiply. If you try in vitro and God doesn’t bless it, He is
speaking His will to you. You can try to adopt and if God
doesn’t allow an adoption to go through, He is speaking His
will to you.

I think the best route is to commit your desire for children
to the Lord, ask Him to guide you, and then move forward,
trusting  Him  to  take  care  of  the  details.  If  you  have
submitted yourselves to the Lord about this issue, then you
can rest in Him and in His love for you that He will be
faithful to lead you. (My guess is, that describes how you’ve
been living already. . .??)

I  do  think  that  often,  God  leads  us  through  His  peace
(consider Col. 3:15, “Let the peace of Christ rule [act as
umpire] in your heart. . .”) or the lack of it. I often
counsel people, “Go to where the peace is.” After praying much
about it, you probably don’t have any peace about the idea of
never  being  parents,  for  example,  which  would  constitute
direction to continue to seek His ways of getting His children
into your family, whether by adoption or biology.

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as
many as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you
don’t  automatically  say  that  we  should  stop  fertility
treatments because they are immoral… unless you think they
are for another reason that I have not mentioned and that you
might enlighten me with.



Nope, we don’t think they’re immoral; we think that using the
criteria you specified, that is the God-honoring and life-
honoring way to do it.

I hope this helps. I don’t have a crystal ball to tell you
what you should do, but I CAN encourage you to daily give
thanks  for  your  fertility  problems,  give  thanks  for  your
desire for a baby, give thanks that God is in control, give
thanks for His faithfulness in guiding you in the process, and
give thanks by faith for the baby He has for you, however He
chooses to do it.

(And by the way, we experienced secondary infertility after
our first baby died, so I have prayed these prayers myself. We
have two sons.)

Blessings to you!

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries
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“Is  It  OK  to  Accept  a
Lottery-Funded Scholarship?”
I live in a state that has an education lottery. When the
matter was up for a vote, I opposed it. So is it wrong for me
(or at least inconsistent) to accept college scholarship money
from that same lottery?

Thank  you  for  writing.  Your  question  would  fit  into  the
category of “Christian liberty.” I address this in more detail
in my article “Making Moral Choices.”
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Since the Bible does not say such things as “Thou shalt not
gamble” or “Thou shalt not receive a scholarship from lottery
money,” this question falls into the area of moral neutrality.

The  Apostle  Paul  articulates  the  principles  guiding  our
liberty in Romans 14-15. The specific example that he uses
involves the eating of meat sacrificed to idols. While this
issue  is  of  no  moral  concern  today,  it  does  provide  key
biblical principles which we can apply in determining our
response to issues not specifically addressed in the Bible.

One of the principles he develops is that each Christian must
decide what is right or wrong for him or her when dealing with
an issue of moral neutrality. Paul teaches that if you believe
a particular action to be wrong for you, then it is wrong. He
says in Romans 14:4, I know and am convinced in the Lord Jesus
that nothing is unclean in itself; but to him who thinks
anything to be unclean, to him it is unclean.

He taught that all things were clean. In other words, there
was no sin in eating meat sacrificed to idols (it was morally
neutral). But he also teaches that if a person believes it is
sinful to indulge in a practice, then it is indeed sinful for
them.

Each person must be fully convinced in his own mind (Romans
14:5). If there is doubt, then it is better to refrain from
participating rather than engaging in what has become a sinful
action for the person. Doubt or uncertainty is a sufficient
reason to refrain from a particular activity or behavior.

I sense from your question that you may feel it is wrong for
you to accept scholarship money from this source. If so, then
that is reason enough not to accept a scholarship. However, if
you can receive the money with a clear conscience (Romans
14:6), I would think you are free to do so.

Kerby Anderson
Probe Ministries
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“Your Article on Rock Music
is Biased and Unjust”
Dear Mr. Jerry Solomon,

I stumbled across your page when I was looking for a song on
the internet, I thought what you noted was extremely biased
and unjust. From what I picked up from your page you obviously
have a concern for rock music, maybe this email is completely
out of no where but I think you are being slightly over the
top. I love rock music and I am a Christian, I go to church
twice a week every week and my friends at my church love rock
too.

Music is just a way of feeling less stressed for me and rock
is just a way of getting everything out of my system when I am
at home. I think that you should let your daughter decide what
music she likes and no offence but I think that what religion
she chooses should be up to her. Also many rock bands are
Christian based and maybe you should have done a bit more
research on “rock music” before you wrote your page for the
whole world to see.

Please don’t get me wrong I really don’t want to appear rude I
just felt quite offended by what you said about the music I
enjoy.  Thank  you  very  much  for  your  time  and  would  be
interested  to  hear  from  you.

Dear ______,

Jerry Solomon went home to be with His Lord several years ago
so I will answer your questions.
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On the one hand I don’t think you read Jerry’s article very
carefully. Jerry’s only real problem with rock music was with
the frequent anti-biblical message contained in some lyrics.
As the quote below makes clear, he emphatically said that
there is nothing “evil” in the music itself.

So rock music basically consists of certain instruments– such
as guitars, keyboards, and percussion–a particular rhythm,
and the human voice. And none of these is evil. People can be
evil, and people abuse rock music, just as they abuse all
parts  of  life.  Our  sin  nature  is  actively  involved  in
desecrating everything.

This desecration can best be seen in the lyrical content of
the songs. We have come a long way from the inane “do-wa-
diddies” of early rock history. It is at this point that
those in the Christian community are challenged the most. The
music alone may be of quality, but the message may be totally
in  opposition  to  a  Christian  worldview.  A  decision  is
required. Do I continue to listen, even though the message is
awful? Or do I decide to reject it because of the message,
even though I like the music?

Unfortunately, the well-worn statement, “I only listen to the
beat!” is simply not true. If they are honest, most people
who have heard a rock song several times can sing the lyrics
upon request. When you consider the fact that most popular
songs are heard dozens, if not hundreds, of times, it is not
difficult to understand how the messages are embedded. The
lyrics come through; we can’t escape that. This does not
necessarily mean we always listen and think to the point of
really considering what the messages have to say, and that is
exactly  part  of  the  problem.  The  lyrics  can  be  subtly
incorporated into our thoughts simply because we haven’t
stopped long enough to sort them out.

Jerry was simply concerned about young people’s willingness to



listen without discerning the message they were pumping into
their brain. I am 51 and still listen to some rock music from
the 60s and 70s. But I listen selectively and know what the
biblical messages are and what is clearly antithetical to what
I  believe.  Jerry  was  simply  appealing  to  others  to  do
likewise.

I’m sorry you were offended but I simply think you misread
Jerry’s intent.

On one further note I would respectfully disagree with your
statement that children should be free to choose their own
religion. On the one hand, of course, children should choose
for themselves, but that doesn’t mean, on the other hand, that
I leave them completely to their own search for meaning and
truth. If I have found the Truth, why wouldn’t I work to
persuade them of that same Truth by taking them to church,
providing a copy of the Scriptures for them to read, teaching
them from the Scriptures at home, and living a holy life
before them to deliberately try to influence them? Anything
less is unloving and irresponsible.

Respectfully,

Ray Bohlin, Ph.D.
Probe Ministries
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“How Do You Explain Knowledge
of  Past  Lives  Unless  It’s
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True?”
On the History Channel I saw a program on reincarnation, in
which a woman named “Jenny Cockel” had memories of being in
Ireland. She remembered facts about her previous life, such as
the name of her eight children. She drew the correct map of
her childhood town, gave an accurate description of her house
etc. These things were later found to be true. How can a woman
remember the name of her 8 children, the place where she
lived, what was in their house (two oval-shaped photos, one of
her and a child and the other of a soldier) this accurately?
Is there any other proof of people more solid than this of
people remembering their past life? Her past life son says
what she says is exactly correct, and only she could know it.
Please see this program on the History Channel. Please tell me
something  about  other  solid  experiences  that  support
reincarnation.

Since the Bible’s teachings do not allow for reincarnation to
be true (“It is appointed unto man to die once, and after that
comes judgement,” Hebrews 9:27), we believe that the type of
information given to people like Jenny Cockel is the result of
the deception of demons. These fallen, sinful beings have been
around people since Adam and Eve. They know all kinds of
information not available to people naturally, and they will
feed this information to those open to believing it.

This is similar to the stage “psychics” who have their shills
circulate among the audience, picking up information that the
“psychic” would never know on his own, and then this outside
information  is  fed  to  the  performer  via  a  small  earpiece
receiver. When he reveals it publically, people are impressed
with his “supernatural” knowledge.

Demons have no trouble knowing geography to be able to feed
someone specific map information, nor do they have trouble
collecting  genealogical  information  on  a  family,  or
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descriptions of physical artifacts, to feed someone. (Demons
are sneaky. They can’t read minds, but being spirits, they can
speak in ways that we think it’s our own thoughts. That’s what
I mean by “feeding.”)

(For a purely natural explanation, it’s also possible that
people gained information from reading books and other sources
that they forgot about.)

I hope this helps.

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries

“Why  Doesn’t  the  Bible
Specifically  Condemn  Father-
Daughter Incest?”
In “How Can a Just God Order the Slaughter of Men, Women and
Children?” your author quoted the Bible as saying incest with
someone’s  daughter  was  forbidden.  I  have  Revised  Standard
Edition of the Bible, and I have noticed that in this version,
at least, it says “You shall not uncover the nakedness of your
son’s  daughter  or  your  daughter’s  daughter,  for  their
nakedness  is  your  nakedness.”

Out of this whole long list of people (relatives) one is not
supposed to have sexual relations with, in Leviticus 18, only
the daughter is omitted. I have always wondered about this.
You could say, well, it’s inferred that someone should not
commit incest with one’s daughter. But why list all the other
relatives one by one, and leave out the daughter??? It seems
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very suspect that the author of Leviticus would make a very
detailed, explicit list, and yet still leave out the daughter.

As an incest survivor, this bothers me greatly that even one
version of the Bible would have this translation.

My heart hurts for you. I am so sorry to hear about your
sexual abuse. Did you know that the Hebrew word for incest is
“confusion”? Appropriate, isn’t it?

You’re  right,  there  isn’t  a  specific  prohibition  against
father-daughter incest in the Bible, although I do believe it
is covered under Lev. 18:6, “None of you shall approach any
blood relative of his to uncover nakedness; I am the LORD.”

I  found  this  interesting  statement  on  a  website
(www.arlev.clara.net/lev038.htm):

Father and Daughter

It needs to be noted that sexual relations between a father
and  his  daughter  aren’t  mentioned  as  being  forbidden  in
either this passage or chapter 20 which follows. This is a
tricky  problem  but  it  seems  best  to  follow  Wenham’s
explanation on this in seeing this prohibition as already in
existence amongst the Israelites and so not repeated here.

The implication of Genesis 19:30-38 appears to be that such a
union was unacceptable in the eyes of the natural culture of
the tribes and didn’t warrant a comment forbidding what was
already accepted as illicit.

Wenham notes (page 254) that:

It  is  expressly  forbidden  both  in  the  laws  of
Hammurabi . . . and in the Hittite laws . . . In other words
these regulations extend the prohibitions on incest already
accepted in other parts of the ancient Near East
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Since even the Gentiles knew that incest with one’s daughter
was unthinkable, perhaps that’s why the umbrella prohibition
of Lev. 18:6 was understood to include one’s own daughter.

I also checked with a great friend of Probe, Dr. Reg Grant
(professor at Dallas Theological Seminary), who also added
this:

I went to the NET Bible and found this little note on 18:6
(which is the place I would have taken her as well):

Heb “Man, man shall not draw near to any flesh of his
body/flesh.” The repetition of the word man is distributive,
meaning “any” [or, “every”] man (GKC 123.c; cf. Lev 15:2).
The  two  words  for  flesh  are  combined  to  emphasize  the
physical familial relatedness (see Hartley, Leviticus [WBC],
282 and Levine, Leviticus [JPSTC], 119).

It’s interesting to me to see the emphasis of the Hebrew in
Lev. 18:6: first, literally, “no man, man,” indicating that
this  is  across  the  board  for  EVERYONE,  and  secondly,  the
repetition of both Hebrew words for “flesh” (literally, “flesh
of flesh to him”) to cover every family relationship.

I hope the fact that the unspeakable horror of father-child
incest is not specifically forbidden in Scripture does not
make you feel that it is any less heart-breaking to God than
it is. There are no words for the depth of my compassion for
anyone who has to live with the soul-wounds of this horrible
sin and trauma. Again, I am so sorry.

Sue Bohlin

Probe Ministries

P.S.  A  reader  sent  an  email  responding  to  this  article,
suggesting that the prohibition in Lev. 18:17 (“You shall not
uncover the nakedness of a woman and her daughter; you shall
not take [in marriage] her son’s daughter or her daughter’s
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daughter, to uncover her nakedness they are close relatives,
it is evil counsel”) also works to include daughters and step-
daughters.

“Should  Our  Kids  to  Be
Required to Study Islam and
Recite  Islamic  Prayers  in
School?”
I recently stole a look into my nephew’s high school history
book. It has three chapters on Islam but only one mention of
Jesus. Some parents are concerned that these kids are required
to read Islamic doctrine and recite Islamic prayers, which the
teachers consider “education.” Yet Christianity is not taught
because it violates the supposed separation of church and
state. Is this not contrary to court decisions?

And since my nephew and my children attend church every Sunday
and we are making every effort to raise our kids to be good
Christians, is the school not violating our civil rights if
they are required to recite Islamic prayers?

Actually the courts have supported teaching about religion as
long as no proselytizing occurs. However, I am not aware of
any  laws  that  mandate  equal  time  for  the  different  faith
systems. It would be helpful if the fans of multiculturalism
promoted giving equal attention to the major world religions,
but Christianity seems to be the only faith that often does
not get a fair hearing.

Reciting prayers is definitely over the line; I would gently

https://probe.org/should-our-kids-to-be-required-to-study-islam-and-recite-islamic-prayers-in-school/
https://probe.org/should-our-kids-to-be-required-to-study-islam-and-recite-islamic-prayers-in-school/
https://probe.org/should-our-kids-to-be-required-to-study-islam-and-recite-islamic-prayers-in-school/
https://probe.org/should-our-kids-to-be-required-to-study-islam-and-recite-islamic-prayers-in-school/


inform the teacher or administrator in charge that while you
do not mind your child learning about other faith systems
(preferably with Christianity getting equal time), forcing a
child to pray definitely violates the restrictions established
by the Supreme Court on prayer in school.

For Him,

Don Closson
Probe Ministries

“You  Promote  Hate  and
Intolerance”
How  can  people  who  say  they  are  God’s  children  stand  in
judgment of others. . . only God can judge man! “He who is
without  sin  cast  the  first  stone.”  You  promote  hate  and
intolerance and I am quite sure that Jesus would be ashamed of
your actions.

It would be helpful if we had any idea of what you had read on
our website. I’m curious where you saw hate; intolerance is
another matter altogether since today’s values, elevating a
new kind of tolerance, say that everything is equally valid. I
guess you don’t believe that, or you would have a live and let
live attitude toward our position.

What did you read?

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries Webservant

This was written by you Sue Bohlin …… http://www.********.com
Regardless on how you feel about homosexuality and I am a
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straight female by the way your complete lack of compassion by
showing a man with AIDS and how he looks before and after
death is sick. I am a Christian and ashamed that there are so
called “Christians” out there that can be so cruel that is not
what Jesus preached when he walked this earth. Remember he
died on the cross for all of our sins and no one is without
sin even YOU. So before you start judging others start with
yourself  for  not  being  able  to  show  compassion  and  love
something that Jesus preached over and over again.

You have your right to disagree with homosexuality but it is
the manner in which you choose to disagree that makes me sick.
I wonder if you have ever met a homosexual, believe it or not
they are no different than you and me. They are human beings
and deserved to be loved and respected like everyone else.

I will pray for you and your “ministry” that you will come to
find compassion for those who are different than you. Remember
God loves us all …regardless….that is why his Son Jesus died
on the cross.

Thank you for writing me back. I appreciate the time it took
you to find the article you were referring to. I truly want to
make sure that my heart for those dealing with homosexuality
comes through, and if I have written something in a way that
invites misunderstanding, I definitely want to fix it.

Which is why I was so puzzled by your reference to this: “by
the way your complete lack of compassion by showing a man with
AIDS and how he looks before and after death is sick.”

I  am  so  glad  you  said  you  found  my  article  on  the
*********.com website, which provided the key to the mystery.
The people who have that website republished my article on
Homosexual Myths from our Probe Ministries website, Probe.org
(and actually didn’t even ask permission, as I recall). I am
not connected with the *********.com people and didn’t even
know what else was on the website. No wonder you thought I



agreed with them! I am quite sure that Dr. Throckmorton, a
good guy with a HUGELY compassionate heart, whose article
follows mine on their website, would agree with me that we are
distressed  to  be  linked  to  such  unloving,  uncompassionate
people.

I am glad to be able to reassure you that you and I are on the
same page. I have a huge, joyful passion for those dealing
with unwanted homosexuality, and in fact minister on a daily
basis to women dealing with same-sex attraction. It is one of
the highlights of my life to watch God change lives of the
sexually broken through the power of Jesus Christ, and I tell
my struggler friends all the time that they are my heroes.

In fact, if you’re interested, here’s a link to a number of my
e-mail answers to homosexuality questions from real, hurting
and questions people on the Probe website.

I am glad to be able to clear up this misunderstanding with
one of my sisters in the Lord BEFORE we get to heaven! <smile>

The Lord bless you and keep you today!

Sue

“When  Is  It  Wrong  to  Have
Lust For Your Spouse?”
I read this in your article about God’s plan for sex in
marriage and I need some clarification.

Here’s their list of what God prohibits in His Word:
Fornication  (immoral  sex,  which  is  any  sex  outside  of
marriage)
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Adultery
Homosexuality
Impurity
Orgies
Prostitution
Lustful passions
Sodomy
Bestiality
Incest
Obscenity and coarse jokes

Can you please give a more specific definition of impurity,
and lustful passions? What is the difference between being
attracted to your spouse, and lusting after your spouse? When
does it become evil? I am really concerned about this because
I don’t know if the passion my husband has for me is too much,
to the point of being evil lust…

Within marriage, there isn’t a problem with lust toward our
spouses,  since  lust  is  a  strong  desire  for  something  God
hasn’t given us, and He HAS given us our spouse! In fact, I
heard Linda Dillow (co-author of Intimate Issues) once suggest
to wives that we pray for a “holy lust” for our husbands,
which is a way of praying for greater sexual desire (a win-win
for everybody).

Impurity is having thoughts and engaging in actions that are
directed toward the wrong person (i.e., someone other than
one’s  spouse),  such  as  thinking  about  being  sexual  with
another person, or dressing in a way to be alluring to anyone
other than one’s husband.

The passion your husband has for you is God-designed and God-
given. Men are visual creatures, and when you combine that
with the testosterone that God created to flow through his
body, it means he has a strong desire for sex—WITH YOU. When
he directs that desire toward you and you alone, this is the
safety net that marriage provides. God means for our sexuality



to flow within the banks of marriage alone, and not overflow
those banks into other relationships or a habit of physical
masturbation (a temptation for men and a growing number of
women) or emotional fantasy (a temptation for mainly women).

Speaking  as  one  woman  to  another,  we  will  probably  never
understand how strong a man’s sex drive is, or the power of
his attraction for us and our bodies, but that’s the way God
designed it, so you don’t need to worry about it being lustful
in a sinful way. Being desired is one of the great joys of
life (think about the opposite: not being wanted!!), and may I
suggest that you enjoy it as the gift that God intends for it
to be.

I hope this helps!

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries


